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N.Z. Federation for
Deaf Children Incorporated
	****DRAFT****
Minutes of the 39th Annual General Meeting of the

New Zealand Federation for Deaf Children Inc
****DRAFT****

	Date
	Sunday 28 June 2015 

	Venue
	Oceanside Resort & Towers, 1 Maunganui Road, Mt Maunganui

	Meeting opened:
	9.51am


	Present


	Kate Whale, Jill Taylor, Andrea Craig, Catherine Trowbridge, Kelly Davy, Kirstin Johnson-Coombs, Brad Coombs, Logan Matthews, Brent Burcher, Justin Farquhar, Dana Cook, Matt Cook, Andy Powell, Lisa Powell, Fran Wadia, Judith Sosich, Jan Hunterworth, Deborah Lynch, Delys Magill


	Apologies


	Janet Baillie – Auckland, Helen Mackay - Wellington

	Welcome

	President Kate Whale
Welcome from the president to Mt Maunganui.  Thank you for coming.

Plenty of AGM booklets – feel free to take some back to your parents group.



	Additions to General Business

	Beacon Funds (Judith)
Assistive Device Funding (Judith)

Communication regarding minutes distribution (Judith)

Conferences (Brad)



	Introduction of Voting Delegates
	Wellington – unable to attend due to family
Taranaki – Catherine Trowbridge
South Canterbury – Jill Taylor
Canterbury – Logan Matthews
Auckland – Judith Sosich
Otago – Justin Farquhar
Bay of Plenty – Brad Coombs
Hawkes Bay – Dana Cook



	Receive AGM Minutes 
29 June 2014
	MATTERS ARISING
2 typos which will be corrected.
MOTION:
That the minutes of the meeting dated 29 June 2014 be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KATE
SECONDED:
BRAD
CARRIED



	President’s Report 

	Receive President’s Report

Big year for us, in NZ and around the world.  As you saw at the Conference, the first Parents Hui was in April, organized between Ministry of Education and NZFDC.  It was a fabulous event. Great for parents to get great ideas, etc.  What services they are eligible for.  Response from parents was awesome.

Major changes rolling out in education and NZFDC have been right there to see things from a family perspective.  Some changes positive, some needing attention – making sure they are being done and not pushed under the rug.

NZSL in schools process is becoming accessible for families.  Those wanting another option for communication with their children and we hope this grows.

Changing in AODC roles – better services for our kids where they need them – but still short of numbers to service our kids.  We will continue to fight to increase funding to all areas of services for our kids.

The NZFDC has been given an amazing opportunity to be a part of the Global Parents of Deaf and Hard of Hearing Children Organisation.  Parents from all over the world, collaborating to provide backing for best practice for early intervention for our kids.  It should provide a global backing for countries that are struggling one way or another.  This came out of the FCEI conference last year.  First meeting face to face will be after the Early Intervention Family Conference in Austria in 2016, compared to skype calls.
What are the NZFDC goals for 2015/16? To expand meaningful relationships, professional bodies, cochlear implant programmes both North and South.  We are wanting to get the audiologists on side, we have very good first steps towards that.  We would like to get the audiologists to understand families’ point of view of what it is like to have a hearing loss.

And to keep working with MOE to improve many aspects of education for our kids.

Matters Arising

NIL
MOTION:
That the President’s report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KATE
SECONDED:
ANDREA
CARRIED



	Treasurers Report
	STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS
Please note an updated version of the budget – please make sure you are looking at the correct budget.
Jill says it has been a privilege to have been the Treasurer and is now handing the reins on to Justin.
Please take back to your parent’s group assistive devices, tutor fees, scholarships, etc. and Grants for family camps, NZSL classes – all information is on our website.

Thanks to Committee for their understanding, Tracey at Martin Wakefield the accountants for helping with the difficult figures, and to Justin for agreeing to be nominated as Treasurer.

Budget changes we have had are:

The changes are in the interpreters raised to $4,000 as we have had a wonderful offer from Brent Burcher to join the committee.

We have also raised the mileage and that comes about because of breaking things down more, i.e. when the Executive travel, many of them have to drive from their homes to the airport.  

We have taken out the fundraising amount as at the moment, there is no fundraising happening. 
MOTION:
That the Treasurer’s report and change to budget be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
JILL
SECONDED:
BRAD
CARRIED


	PORTFOLIO REPORTS
	ANDREA CRAIG

Introducing herself and her role.

Very busy year with re-establishing new parent groups coming onboard so lots of emails back and forth, information going out, a lot of information coming in from MOE.  Andrea has been getting this out to parents groups via email.  A lot of new registrations for NZFDC with families and contact through the website.

Andrea and Kate attended the NZSL Awards on behalf of NZFDC and this was a fantastic evening to network with the disability sector.  They treat it like an Oscars so if you get the chance, go along!

Very busy with website and Facebook page.  We have received funding to use to revamp our website.  We are currently using a free website and you don’t have the facilities a paid one does.  We hope to make it friendlier, using videos and captioning.

We hope to have a feed running on our Facebook page so when parent groups put articles/information on their Facebook page it feeds automatically on to the NZFDC website.

If anyone has any other things they would like to see on the website, or anything specific they are doing in their region, please contact us through our email address.  Anything you have done, or ideas you may have, it is a great way to swap ideas.  We are more than happy to help promote your parents groups, to get parents to come to activities, functions, etc.  

MOTION:
That the Secretary/Community Liaison report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
ANDREA
SECONDED:
LOGAN
CARRIED

	
	KELLY DAVY

Vice President
Introduced herself and her roles.  Part of her role has been to facilitate huis in our regions.  We have been to Southland, Hawkes Bay and Bay of Plenty and helped to establish or re-establish their parents group.  Southland have a new committee and are moving forward.  Some groups get a bit quiet so Kelly contacts families, advisors, RTDs and liaise with them.  They work together to get the parents together – parents and the RTDs and advisors come out to bring parents out from the areas.  With that we are planning to go to Palmerston North – we have had contact from parents from Palmerston North and been in contact with Advisors and RTDs about re-establishing their parents groups.  Kelly has been working with two past parents from the group, and three parents who have contacted us directly.  We are trying to tighten the bond with the parents group and build relationships with them.
ILS Contract – Government funding through the disability sector which gives NZFDC a good percent of our yearly funds which we use for newsletters, family kids – all to do with families.  .  Review is up next year – sitting on contract for two years.  They have changed the way they do this online – survey link online to submit. 
Supporting Kate as president, work in any area that I can help with. 
The other hat is AGM/Conference – last year Kelly bought it up that she would like to see the family component.  Next year is the big 40 for NZFDC and she had a brief conversation with Logan regarding holding it in Christchurch – we will bring this up at end of conference.  We think it is timely to go back there. 
It has been a busy year for Kelly as she has started a new job plus taking on this role – trying to balance things out.  She is committed to the wellbeing of not only her daughter, but all deaf children.

Judith was wondering we are in the middle of two large groups of people who haven’t been supported for quite a while – Whangarei and Waikato.  Has any work progressed from there?  
We haven’t liaised with Waikato – we have made some efforts to bring Northland on board to have open communication with them – sadly those efforts have been quietly buffed.  

Judith asked is there an opportunity to run other support with those parents that want to do this in Northland?
Judith – can we get a parent to talk to them?  What can NZFDC do as part of Auckland parents constitution, we can’t. Those families have been unsupported.

Waikato has access to funding.

Kelly – finding those other loopholes around the parents group.  We have to work a way around – they are not open to discussion with NZFDC.  We are aware that we are not able to go that way, so we need to find another way round.  Strong parent contact desperately wanting help – mindful of how much time it will take.
Judith – we have had to say no, maybe we could establish some links.  We can forward them on to you.  

Kelly – having key peoples – 2/3 parents, we can work our way around to facilitate a gathering.

MOTION:
That the Vice President’s report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KELLY
SECONDED:
DANA
CARRIED


	
	KIRSTIN JOHNSON-COOMBS

Services Co-ordinator

Kirstin has enjoyed her time in this role.  We have had a few requests for grants, tutor fees, etc but would like to see more.

The highlight for her was receiving a request from a medical student requiring a special stethoscope, as she couldn’t wear a standard stethoscope, so she had to order one from overseas which was going to cost her $1,000.  She applied for a grant for this, and NZFDC was able to approve this.

MOTION:
That the Services Co-ordinator report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KIRSTIN
SECONDED:
ANDREA
CARRIED
Comment from Kate:
Excellence Awards – awesome awards with winners posted on our website.

Last year we decided to extend awards from year 1-13 due to feedback from families saying we would love to have children acknowledged for all their work.

We would like all of you to take back to your parents groups about these awards and would love to see more nominations.  These kids have to put in extra hard work due to their hearing loss, so they should be acknowledged for their achievements.
The awards will be opening as of the 1st of July and they close 25 September – end of term 3.  

Nomination forms on the website, encourage the kid’s classroom teachers to nominate the kids.  They are amazing achievers in whatever they are working on.

Judith – great we can do that as parents.  How to NZFDC promote it?  Kate - as soon as nominations open, we have a list of RTD, Deaf Education Centres and Advisers which we send directly to them.

Judith - Historically this was not talked about – anything else to promote this.  Nice for an RTD put a child forward than the parent themselves.  

Andrea – we have just extended the date – as of yesterday we have opened it up for a longer period.  Please go out to parent groups, AODCs, RTDs, etc.  Do you Judith have any suggestions on promoting them more?  Do you know of someone we can have a liaison meeting with?  
Judith – she is only talking about KDEC region, presume same as Van Ash region – a forum possibly?  Might make an improvement, 

Face to face, key networks – focus on them.  We are aware there are gaps/loopholes.  That is part of our discussion, and future discussion on key networks.  We have got that on our discussion on how to work forward.

Putting your child forward for an excellence award – do it!  It might feel weird.  You have to be THAT parent, THAT advocate – pushing for everything your child needs.  Nobody knows your kid better than you do.  Improving behavior, listening well, - go to classroom teacher to fill out form, follow it up – print form out.  



	
	CATHERINE TROWBRIDGE

Family Kits Co-ordinator

Doing kits for 2 years now. Really enjoy putting kits together.  Put them together with lots of love and care.  It is updated to ensure that current books, brochures, information that families are wanting.  We also get responses back, and they are lovely to read.  Nice to see families are enjoying information in there and parents know they are not alone.

Since July 2014 – 49 kits have been sent out, compared to 32 last year.

We have had more families register since the Parents Hui in April this year.
Dana - Do you have regional specific items for kit?  
Catherine - They get information for parents group, etc.  For example in Palmerston North we add the Voice through your Hand details.  

Dana – Can we send you through items for their Hawkes Bay group?  Catherine – Ye and anything other parents groups want to add to the kit, please let her know.

Jan – can Canterbury parents go back to delivering? 
By default we send them to the families, but can there be an option that the parents group delivers to the families direct.

Kate - If they tick the box to say can you be contacted by the local parents group – it can be delivered.

For your local parents group – if you would like to get the parents group to get the kits – and delivered direct, please contact NZFDC.

Lisa – How do you receive requests, via Audiologists?  
Kate – Families register through website and then the information is forwarded on to Catherine.  We would love audiologist to say, this is a parent organization, get in touch with them – here is the information.  Some are resistant, some are keen.

Suggestion from Judith – Auckland School of Population Health – Auckland University is where audiologists are trained – perhaps we go back to the graduates who are more enthusiastic and get them on board with NZFDC.  Get it into the training.

Please ensure that all details like change of address, phone numbers etc are updated through the contact link on the NZFDC website. 
Dana – can a confirmation email be sent to the families saying the kit has been sent?  Yes this can be done.
MOTION:
That the Family Kits Co-ordinator’s report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
CATHERINE
SECONDED:
ANDY
CARRIED


	
	KATE WHALE
Newsletter
Kate has made big changes to the newsletter due to time restraints.  Streamlined it into a straight forward one with a slightly different format.  We use a new printing company and they are awesome.  Kate does a published version of the newsletter, we email it – they print, fold, stamp and post.  Now it is so simple.  If there is anything you would like information on that you think other parents would like to know, or if there is anything your parents group has done that you would like to promote, to see the successes – please contact us.  

Dana - Is this emailed out? 
No not currently.  We are looking at putting them onto the new website.

MOTION:
That the Newsletter report be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KATE
SECONDED:
DANA
CARRIED


	ELECTION OF OFFICERS
	The nominations that came in were for:
Kate Whale – President

Zis and Margaret Cooper – Honorary Patrons
Kelly Davy – Vice President
Andrea Craig – Secretary
Justin Farquhar – Treasurer
Janet Baillie – Auckland

Catherine Trowbridge – Family Kits
Brent Burcher – Canterbury

Kirstin Johnson-Coombs – Services
Jill Taylor’s nomination was withdrawn by her.

Patron

Lieutenant General The Right Honourable Sir Jerry Mateparae

Her Excellency Lady Janine Mateparae

Honorary Solicitor
Weston Ward & Lacelles, Christchurch

Honorary Auditor

Martin Wakefield Ltd, Timaru

All Committee members agreed to take on the role for 2015/2016. In Janet’s absence we take by her nomination to the Committee from APODC that she is confirmed.

MOTION:
That the Election of Officers be received and correct. 
MOVED: 
KATE
SECONDED:
JUDITH
CARRIED

Welcome to Brent and thank you Justin for stepping up to be Treasurer.

	REMITS


	THERE ARE NO REMITS – makes Kate happy because it makes it feel like we are doing everything right.


	GENERAL BUSINESS
	BEACON FUNDING
Letter from Auckland Parents of Deaf Children – letter read out by Kate from APODC.  Refer to page 4 of the Annual Report.

As a bit of background – Beacon was set up for mentoring parent to parent families.  Unfortunately it ceased and the committee folded down.  When Charities Commission came to us to be dealt with, either to meet the requirements or close.  The decision of committee of Beacon was to fold it down.

Judith – do you want to have a quick conversation?  Judith to provide clarity.

What happened with Beacon was it had a very small committee who were on lots of other committees, a chain of events happened and all but 3 of the committee left so they couldn’t do anything.  Through the process I was there from start re fundraising, I was on DEANZ, I was on NZFDC and was on Beacon – I was the last member standing.  The purpose for the fund was for face to face.  We had support through family info kits – ILS that is the main source of funding we get – so NZFDC didn’t need to use it for kits.  All research says face to face, parent to parent, talking is the most powerful form.  Setup to provide opportunities to get support and counselling, being the right people to go – we all have our own prejudices.  Enable family at no cost to meet other families.
Like anything – when Kate came to me with this winding up clause.  Another thing to add to my daily life – it was quite depressing to fail. I had some time to reflect and talked to Jan and another couple of members to say what I thought should happen. So I thought now we have a Federation meeting coming up, that would be something powerful for families to have that sort of support.  We would like this funding to be used for families to get together with other families and have that support. We thought we would tag it in some way so this can be used for face to face.  It would have been a formal remit but we have a brand new secretary/administrator, and she didn’t get it in on time.  
Any questions? 
Kate – are you amending the letter from Auckland parents – “tagged to be used or ….. Newly diagnosed”.
Judith – add the face to face component?  

Lisa – so is the money to stay with NZFDC to be used for this service? 

Judith – Maybe a hui – maybe there was a funding pool that you could go to use.  For camps – apply to federation for face to face.

Lisa – how much money are we talking? 
$32,195.29 and it does sit in a separate account.  It is not in the working cheque account – online saver account, because when it came in we knew it was tagged.

Kate read the letter to trustees when it was closed.

Letter sent out 10 May 2014.

We do need to look at specifics for that to be held in Trust – are you saying you want Parent Groups to be able to apply to get this money.  Is this something the Exec can use to setting up parents groups?  We do need to have details set out in place.
Judith – it’s not what I want.  It’s what the families of Auckland want me to share with you.  The Committee – we read in what I believed - you don’t know what was in my head – time to reflect.  If someone picked that up – you are not reading it through my filter.  They also agreed that it wasn’t specific enough to provide face to face support.  How you do that? If it can sit comfortably for my group, to provide face to face connections – that is your job.

Kelly – basically the outline – the face to face/1 on 1 and NZFDC can work out a guideline – and get back to parents groups.  Put it in the next AGM as outcomes.  In the last year Beacon fund has been used to …………….
Kelly was one of the mentors – loved the training, philosophy, purpose of it – sad to see it got to that point.  Even though it was a separate identify to NZFDC, linked in a way, ran their own committee – it was sad, but underlying pressure that was going on.  We felt that as a committee of time, pressure, life balances, look at that timeframe was a whole other ball game.  Legal stuff around charities, and legal documentation.  
Judith - we don’t want you to run the programme we know, but use it as the face to face mentoring.

MOTION:
That the Beacon funds are held separately in a tagged account to provide funding for face to face connections within New Zealand with parents and to be reported back to AGM to what we have achieved.
MOVED: 
KATE
SECONDED:
CATHERINE
CARRIED

Andrea – shall we be pro-active and advise parents groups of these finds?  Add a link of where to find information and to apply?  

Judith – yes, being pro-active would be great.

Catherine – you would need to make a list of what to use it for.

Kate – we can make suggestions, possibilities you can use the funding for.

Justin – when the money is depleted, does this commit us to putting more money into the account – sustainability?  Keeping it up and running for NZFDC. 

Kate – this is a specific amount of money when it runs out it runs out.  Purpose of NZFDC is to have interactions and connections for who are deaf or hard of hearing.  This is still our purpose what we are talking about now, this won’t affect that, with our funding, with what we do. This is specifically tagged for this, we will let parents group know it will run out at some stage, but our ongoing service will not change.

Judith – might want to incorporate as part of your job.  Opportunity to explore and see what the future has.


	
	ASSISTIVE DEVICES

Judith – what is the rationale behind the changes of 3 – 5 assistive devices for a child’s tertiary years?

The technology has changed so much in the last 5 years.  When you are looking at a child from 1-21, in that timeframe technology is going to make massive leaps and bounds.  For our children to see them achieving, they will need to keep up to date with the changes in technology.  I.e. iPad’s, FM’s that aren’t funded.  We decided that 3 in a 20 year time span wasn’t enough to keep up.

The type of devices are changing.  A device is what could be a smoke alarm (aiding and supporting), aqua covers, not just a phone, laptop, iPad, etc.  Their needs are greater and varied that we never had before.

There are big changes necessary for these kids – the needs of your kids will change in different stages of your life – we would really like families to keep up with that and not be hampered to access for funding.



	
	COMMUNICATION
Judith - the minutes – the process of the minutes that used to be posted.

Used to be posted within a timeframe – supposed to be on website – they are not on website.

What are you doing in a timely manner?

The minutes are going up on the website.  We have had a look on our website but they have been bumped up to May 2014.  We were updated to the start of this year.  Kate needs to find out where they have gone. 

Judith – can we go back to a draft copy being sent out with a big signed draft on it – to the parents group so that they could discuss and be informed in a timely manner and give you timely feedback.  Sometimes it was taking up to 6 months to get to parents group, so too long to give timely feedback.  
Brad – what is the purpose of keeping it in draft?  If parents are not at the meeting.

Judith – Communication between with what NZFDC are doing and parents help.  Not your job to be feeding back, it has been historic that it has been timely effective communication about what NZFDC are doing and what families want.  So information can flow.  We just want to know what you are doing.

Justin – sufficient to have it send to president of each parent group?

Kate – it would be easier for us to send out a draft minutes.  We cannot send out a copy of exact minutes with name of children that have received. We don’t see a problem sending out a draft.

Kate – as a committee, the discussions that we have had, each of us as members – representative of parent groups to take back information to our parents groups.  Some parent groups are represented.  More face to face as our roles.

Judith – you can’t always rely on a committee member to pass on that information if they are sick. Hence the draft minutes.
We know it is not for distribution – we know.  We don’t want member groups to feel they are not part of it.

Kate – this is one of the conversations we had at our meeting yesterday – tightening links between our parent groups and other professional groups.


	
	CONFERENCE – AGM’S
Brad - I wanted to support Kelly’s observations around keeping conferences fresh.  From discussions with Kelly over last couple of days, numbers have come down.  We have the opportunity to have regular huis – there could be alternating of conferences and huis.  I know this is on the agenda for the next NZFDC meeting.  Just thought while we have all these people here, they might have some valuable input.  Being family friendly, what ideas do people have?
Kelly – does anyone have anything they would like to see at the conference next year?  It’s hard enough to manage time and organize a conference and guest speakers, there will probably be more than one person organising for next year.  Being the 40th and keeping it family friendly, do you have any ideas? Take it back to your parents group?  In Taranaki we had 100 plus, then Auckland 60 and now it seems to have dwindled down.  Take back to your parents group.

Jan – historically from my time.  It’s always been harder to get to smaller places, i.e. Tauranga.

Kelly – sharing that around, people on the outer regions might find it harder to get to those areas.  Take into the account of finances how your parent group support to get there, and maybe how NZFDC can support you to get there, who are not been supported by their parents group, or don’t have a parents group. Beacon?

Fran – families who want to attend and can’t attend?  

Kate – we would love to be able to pay for flights, etc., it cost about $50k to get parents to the parents hui.  That wasn’t anything else.    If we can look at ways of supporting parents to come, we would love to be able to ship everyone around.

Lisa – streaming something? 
This is the first conference we have videoed, so we don’t have to be there.  It will be captioned and up on our website.
We agree whole heartedly, it’s the face to face.  That is the most valuable part.

Those are the interactions we desperately want to support – whether they have available cash to do it.

Children yesterday – that’s why we are here.  It’s about them, to incorporate them and their families in the day.  For next year in particular, we should focus on a family component.

Kate – that is what we were looking at for Tauranga.

The possibility for all kids to see each other with other kids with HA or CI is awesome – but for a family of 5 is too expensive.  Any suggestions would be very welcome?

Judith – the deaf youth group were trying to set up a camp – workshops for siblings, used parents as speakers, transition to school, etc.  It was fun and a camp style which have the formal part as well.  An idea for what you could do?  You can get funding for camps a lot easier than meetings.

Jill – I have been around for a little while.  In the past it has happened, it happened in an AGM in Christchurch, and Dunedin and another one somewhere else, where some of it has been lost because so many of our parents groups who have new members, the info doesn’t flow through.  Christchurch ones all families were involved, and Dunedin ones has organized families to take the children away to do things.  When we went as Executive to Hawkes Bay, I had family in Hawkes Bay, my deaf daughter came along and had to “work”.  Lauren said it was neat to talk to people of what it is like to be part of a parents group and talking about her experiences.  Lots of new committees, sometimes the information doesn’t carry through.

Kate – idea this time next year, we will have face to face contact with most family groups.

Lisa – when are you making a decision about next conference?

Discussed next.

Kelly – we are talking about confirmation for Christchurch.

Kate – because the next AGM is the 40th Birthday for NZFDC.  We would like to take it back to Christchurch, Canterbury have a very active, very keen parents group as an amazing resource to take our associated conference back to Canterbury.  As representatives and voting delegate for Canterbury would you like to talk about it? 

Brent – I feel very confident it would be very happy to have it there.  We have a fantastic group.  Now I am on board as well, I can pass information back, work out logistics, easy to do.

Kelly – in regards to the conference and the AGM for next year, what has tendered to happen is I facilitate and organize budget.  So I will facilitation organize speakers, catering, hotel, etc – can I ask your Canterbury group if key parents to talk, kids perform/speak, around things for our goodie bags.  It’s not organising the whole thing, it’s just the little stuff.

Logan – 2 years ago, there was nowhere to have it in Christchurch due to the earthquakes.  We have a very fresh committee now – we have lots of new families come on board.  We have lots of very keen people to help out.  The 40 year celebrations would be awesome.
Kate – we would be able to hold you up to the new parents groups to say how you make it successful, parent’s camps, hints and tips.

Movement next year, break down barriers.  Get parent groups to talk to other parents if they are stuck with something.  So we can be a national group of parents groups – not just stuck in our regions.  We are all dealing with the same issues.

Kelly – and the face to face – you might only meet once, you build that repore and that connection might be Facebook, phone calls, website.  Initial face to face is key – you can open up to parent communication.  We will take all that into our next meeting in August in Palmerston North.  Please feedback to us if you have anything you want to contribute to the AGM.




	Meeting Closed


	12.00pm

	Next Meeting


	

	________________________________

Chairperson’s signature
	___________________________________

Date


29 June 2015
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